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Editor's Note 

It has occurred to us that a Review, or at 
least The Women's Studies Review, should not 
confine itself to the analysis of written 
words, by and about women. It is especially 
true in our American culture that images of 
women, which are as important to think about 
as images in print, are visual. According to 
recent statistics, the average American house-
hold is watching at least seven hours of tele-
vision a day. And although we may shrug off 
the fact that some of the most violent and 
m i .sogynist films are receiving enough patron-
age to inspire sequels, it is visual informa-
tion such as this that competes strongly with 
the work of feminist educators. 

Beginning with the next issue of The 
Women's Studies Review, we will try to include 
in each issue a review of some aspect of the 
visual media. The September/October issue 
will include a review of Entre Nous, a film by 
Diane Kurys. It may seem a bit strange that 
after talking about images of women in Amer-
ican culture, we then choose to review a French 

film. But it is precisely because of a "dif-
ference" in the portrayal of women in this 
film, that encouraged one person to write a 
review, and prompted us to add this dimension, 
which we have been talking about for a while, 
to the Review. 

I mentioned that we will "try" to include 
such a review in each issue. In order to 
continue to provide this facet of reviewing, 
will need to hear from people interested in 
writing reviews of television and film. Our 
policy will be the same as for reviews on 
literature: they should be about three or 
four typed, double-spaced pages of feminist 
analysis/response to the work. While we do 
accept unsolicited reviews, it makes for 
easier planning and less repetition if we know 
in advance who is writing on what. I would 
also appreciate any suggestions or opinions on 
this new direction. 

Thanks, 
Terry Hartley 

A Woman's Place: Rhetoric and Readings for Composing Yourself and Your Prose. 
By Shirley M.orahan. 
Albany, N .Y .: State University o f N ew York Press, 1981. 

Janis Butler Holm, Ohio Universi ty, Dep artment of English 

I stumbled across A Woman's Place while 
browsing through a colleague's bookshelves 
last term. "Why haven't I heard of this text 
before?" I demanded of my friend, almost 
rudely. 

"Because it's gotten next-to-zilch 
publicity," was her reasonable reply. 

As I had been wor king for weeks to compile 
a course-pak of feminist materials for an 
upper-level composition course , I was of 
course irritate d, keenly aware of wasted time 
and labor. After checking with other friends 
who teach writing, none of whom had heard of A 
Woman's Place, I became (and I continue to be)_ 
profoundly unhappy with SUNY Press for its 
failure to promote Morahan's text in more 
active and vis ible ways. So many of us are 

now exploring the means by which gender in-
forms and complicates reading and writing, 
questioning and experimenting not only in our 
scholarship but also in our classrooms--how 
can any university publisher be oblivious to 
this intense and widespread interest in the 
particularity of women's literary processes? 
Why wouldn't such a publisher effectively pub-
licize a feminist guide to writing? Do some 
publishing companies remain fearfully ignorant 
of the many feminist channels through which 
they could successfully advertise such a book? 
(These questions are not merely rhetorical; 
I've addressed them directly to SUNY Press.) 

Part of my irritation stems from a recog-
nition of Morahan's potential contributions to 
both mainstream and women's studies writing 



courses. A Woman's Place combines some of the 
best of the traditional strategies for devel-
oping basic thinking and writing skills with 
"the raising of consciousness about men and 
women in a changing world, about their sense 
of self, and about their experiences" (xi). 
Patterns of writing are shown to embody pat-
terns of perception, and students are encour-
aged to free themselves "from conventional and 
static responses to systems" ( p. 6). The 
chapter entitled "Definition," for example, 
begins by addressing not only the value of 
dictionaries but also the origins of their 
proposed authority. Equative, Aristotelian, 
metaphorical, operational, contextual, lex-
ical, and stip ulative definitions are then 
carefully analyzed in terms of their rhetor-
ical and ideological uses, their relation to 
cultural beliefs. How do we define poverty? 
Sexism? Beauty? How (and by whom) have these 
and other concepts been defined in the past? 
How do definitions organize thinking and 
writing? How do we distinguish between pro-
scription and description? In this chapter 
and others, Morahan's discussion is intelli-
gent and engaging--instructive but not 
preachy. The writing tasks that are scattered 
though the pages require serious reflection 
but don't exclude the possibility of fun. A 
Women's Place demonstrates, most effectively, 
that a feminist course on writing need not 
sacrifice style to polemic or polemic to 
style. 

The readings selected to illustrate various 
rhetorical strategies include a number of now-
classic feminist essays. Adrienne Rich's 
"When We Dead Awaken: Writing as Re-vision" 
serves as a framing text; among the other 
standards are Maya Angelou's I Know Why the 
Caged Bird Sings, Tillie Olsen's "Silences in 
Literature," Judy Syfers' "I Want a Wife," and 
a selection from A Room of One's Own. These 
and the less familiar pieces are presented as 

·stimuli for critical consideration and ques-
tioning, rather than as models to be slavishly 
imitated. A pedagogical move I particularly 
applaud is Morahan's decision to include the 
whole of Una Stannard's "The Mask of Beauty," 
an early gender-role piece in which a fre-
quently poignant analysis of women's entrap-
ment in narcissistic consumerism co-exists 
with a clearly homophobic treatment of les-
bianism. The offensive elements of this 
essay, which Morahan encourages students to 
explore in the chapter entitled "Naming As-
sumptions," function as reminders that much of 
what is wrong in the world comes packaged with 
what is right--that critical thinking, above 
all, entails unpacking and reconstructing. 

One point of criticism: the chapters 
"Group Writing: Shaping and Reshaping Sen-
tences" and "Group Writing: Research Projects 
and Papers" do not, in my view, give adequate 
attention to the collaborative possibilities 
of composing in groups. Although their titles 
seem to promise discussion of group process, 
of how we go about thinking and writing col-
lectively, these sections focus mainly on 
developing individual strategies. Students 
are encouraged to work in groups, but the 
suggested exercises are, for the most part, 
self-investigative. 

Of course, no textbook could inci"ude every-
thing we might wish to know about writing as 
liberated human beings. The ten chapters of A 
Woman's Place are rich in potential, much -
richer than the contents of other texts cur-
rently available; they offer a wonderful vari-
ety of resources for developing critical con-
sciousness. My hope is that feminist teachers 
will begin to order A Women's Place by the 
hundreds--perhaps then SUNY Press would be 
moved to do more in the way of promoting 
Mora ha n's useful work. 

The Land Before Her: Fantasy and Experience of the American Frontiers, 1630-
1860. By Annette Kolodny. 
Chapel Hill: The University of North Carolina Press, 1984. 

Glynis Carr, OSU, Department of English 

Annette Kolodny's The Land Before Her is a 
welcome contribution to the study of a nte bel-
lum American his tory and lite rature . It is a 
s equel and companion piece to her reworked 
doctoral disserta tion, The Lay of the Land, in 
whic h Kolodny studied images of the American 
frontier as r evealed in the writings of men. 

"Fr ig hte ned a nd dis ma yed" by me n's portrayal 
of the land in the la ng uage of sex ual possess-
ion a nd ex ploita t io n, Kolodny say s s he turn ed 
to the writings of wome n to see if they would 
offer a different meta phorical design. "What 
I found," she says, "both s ustained and disap-
pointed my initial optimism. Lik e their hus-



bands and fathers, women too shared in the 
economic motives behind emigration; and like 
the men, women also dreamed of transforming 
the wilderness." Whereas men's metaphors 
turned about images of sexual conquest and 
dominance, women imagined their own possession 
of the land as an opportunity to extend their 
realm of ordered domesticity. Both sexes 
acted from culturally prescribed scripts; both 
saw their relationship to the land in terms 
that were culturally conservative. Further-
more, women did not generate fantasies of 
female heroism. Their fantasies seem "paltry 
and constricted" by today's standards: they 
dreamed of gardening in the wilderness. 

By far the best chapters of The Land Before 
Her are the early ones in which Kolodny traces 
the history of the genre of captivity narra-
tive. Women, excluded from the dominant male 
myth of the lone hunter who masters a virginal 
wilderness, were often reluctant pilgrims and 
pioneers. Consequently, Kolodny asserts, it 
is no accident that the first narrative form 
indigenous to the New World was the captivity 
narrative--and that the first example of this 
form was penned by a female hand. These nar-
ratives resonated with women's experience of 
claustrophobia and isolation on the wooded and 
enclosing frontier. The anger they felt at 
their husbands for removing them could not 
always be expressed; hence it was displaced 
onto Native Americans. Beginning in the mid-
seventeenth century, with Mary Rowlandson's 
account, hundreds of these immensely popular 
stories circulated. The dominant image of 
woman they contained was of her suffering in 
the wilderness, vulnerable and ignorant of the 
survival skills that might save her. 

It was not until the early nineteenth cen-
tury that popular literature offered images of 
women's "defiant survival" in the wild. In 
the Federal Period a new variant of the cap-
tivity narrative appeared entitled "The Lady 
in the Cave," essentially a "heroine's text," 
a sentimental drama of threatened chastity, 
transplanted onto the frontier. The context 
for this story is the increasing national 
fear, as in Crevecoeur's Letters From an 
American Farmer, about the degeneracy of men 
and culture because of living on the frontier, 
cut off from European wellsprings. In "The 
Lady in the Cave," which was imbedded in a 
version of the male hunter myth, the woman, 
the perennial emblem of civilized culture, 
survives the frontier with her femininity 
intact and thus functioned as a potent image 
of survival for the new nation itself. 

By the 1820's and 30's, popular writings 
increasingly, but not routinely, included 
positive images of female survival on the 
frontier. Kolodny discusses James Seaver's 
Narrative of the Life of Mary Jemison, 
Sedgwick's Hope Leslie, and the myth of Daniel 
Boone's wife Rebecca. Women also recorded 
their own experiences in diaries and letters 
in greater and greater numbers. While they do 
bear witness to the sober realities of an 
often unchosen life in the wild, realities 
that conspired to keep alive the popular 
self-image of unwilling captive, the women 
also advanced with greater and greater fre-
quency a self-image of the modest gardener, 
quietly but assertively putting a stamp on a 
landscape "otherwise owned and appropriated by 
men." Furthermore, since women brought the 
seeds, cuttings, and slips from their old 
homes onto the frontier, gardening became not 
merely a necessary act of survival, but a 
symbolic, as well as actual, transplanting of 
one's old and familiar roots into new soil. 
Women were accommodating themselves to their 
new lives. 

In the second part of The Land Before Her, 
Kolodny discusses women's different responses 
to the prairie. Whereas the woodlands re-
pulsed them, initial reluctance to move onto 
the vastness of the prairies was soon replaced 
with real cheerfulness: the prairie seemed 
like a natural parkland and garden. Women 
described the land in familial terms, as a 
"strong parent," for example, evoking longed-
for communities. 

In this context, Kolodny calls for a new 
reading of Margaret Fuller's work with atten-
tion to the impact of her trip to the prairie 
recounted in Summer on the Lakes. Here Fuller 
explores the idea that while the prairie west 
was a potential Eden, it was also unavailable 
to women in many ways because of male privi-
lege. Fuller's Summer on the Lakes becomes an 
inverted captivity narrative, with women 
trapped now within the home, while men are 
free to roam paradise. A recurrent theme is 
disproportion, between promise and reality, 
and between individual capacity and socially 
prescribed roles. 

Caroline Kirkland's work is the basis for 
Kolodny's chapter on the incipient realism in 
women's writings about the frontier before 
1850. Kirkland's A New Home is a neglected 
work which contrasts the romantic and senti-
mental images of the prairie, which were be-
coming increasingly popular, alongside the 



realities described by -Fuller. Yet both 
traditions employ common images, mainly de-
rived from family and home, to describe the 
land. 

The last part of Kolodny's work discusses 
the frontier as it functioned in the senti-
mental novels of eastern women. For these 
women, some of whom had never actually travel-
led west, the frontier functioned as it had 
always done for men, that is, as a screen for 
the projection of fantasies. Domestic fiction 
of the 1850's was often escapist and ameliora-
tive. One strategy offered an idealized west-
ern setting as a foil to the problems of the 
industrialized east, or to the slavery-in-
fested south; it also functioned as a symbol 
of potential freedom and wholesome domestic-
ity, which seemed increasingly unavailable to 
disenfranchised and economically superfluous 
women at home. Kolodny analyzes four novels 
(by Alice Cary, Caroline Soule, E.D.E.N. 
Southworth, and Maria Susanna Cummins) to 
point to the tentative birth of a kind of 
western American Eve in literature--a short-
lived figure who cheerfully embraced the 
frontier and worked to regenerate the American 
Adam. These images, however, were never able 
to compete with male myth structures which re-
served the frontier for men. In fact, they . 
were swept away during the Civil War before 
having time to firmly root themselves in lit-
erary conventions. 

In her Epilogue, Kolodny promises a subse-
quent study on women's responses to the fron-

At Seventy: A Journal. By May Sarton. 
New York: W.W. Norton, 1984. 

Suzanne Owens, OSU, Department of English 

Readers of May Sarton's memoirs and 
journals will recognize in opening of At 
Seventy the voice of the poet-novelis_t_ 
striking a familiar note: 

Such a peaceful, windless morning 
here for my seventieth birthday--the 
sea is pale blue, and although the 

tier west of the Rockies--a frontier that, for 
the first time, inspired woman's self-image as 
assertive adventurer, as well as domesticator 
of the wild. She also encourages further 
studies of the earlier material, particularly 
of women's attitudes on race, and of the 
experiences of black women on the frontier. 

Kolodny has chosen her material well. She 
acknowledges her limitations, such as the 
focus on the experience of middle- and upper-
class white women, and her assumptions: that 
our actions in the world are determined by our 
ideas and fantas ies, and that we mold reality 
to conform to vision. There are weaknesses in 
the book, however, in particular the focus in 
Part Three on only four novels of the hundreds 
that circulated during the period. Without 
justifying these books as typical or represen-
tative, Kolodny makes perhaps too grand a case 
for the images contained therein of the Amer-
ican Eve. Moreover, she looses, at times, her 
moral thrust, which intended to examine our 
ideas about the land in an historical context 
in order to better understand our current 
ecological crisis. Nonetheless, despite these 
minor difficulties, the book is rewarding and 
worthwhile. Kolodny's The Land Before Her is 
a model for feminist scholarship. The author 
presents her material judiciously and respon-
sibly, not forcing the facts which might ob-
scure, for example, white women's collabora-
tion with men in the expropriation and exploi-
tation of the Ian<' Nor does she discount or 
minimize women's 1.. lfferent, often moderating, 
influence and experience. 

field is still brown, it is dotted 
with daffodils at last. It has 
seemed an endless winter. But now 
at night the peepers ar e in full 
fettle, peeping away. And I was 
awakened by the cardinal, who is 
back again with his two wives , and 
the raucous cries of the male 



pheasant. I lay there, breathing 
in spring, listening to the faint 
susurration of the waves and awfully 
glad to be alive. 

The mixture of celebration and renewal at the 
dawn of her seventieth birthday frames Sar-
ton's entry as it does the entire year this 
journal covers. At Seventy is a tranquil work 
best appreciated as a kind of conclusion to 
the sequence of autobiographical volumes 
beginning with Plant Dreaming Deep in 1968. 

Three journals followed: Journal of a 
Solitude (1973), the work most readers came to 
know her by; The House by the Sea (1977), 
beginning with Sarton's move from New Hamp-
shire to her present home in York, Maine; and 
Recovering (1980). It is the contrast between 
the dark period the latter book traces (Sar-
ton's recuperation from a mastectomy and a 
period of grave dissapointment in her work) 
and the genuine contentment of At Seventy that 
will interest Sarton readers. 

However tenuous the critical reception has 
been of Sarton's fiction, the memoirs and 
journals have attracted a wide readership and 
loyal following. At Seventy will be received 
enthusiastically by "friends of the work," as 
Sarton calls her audience. But here lies a 
mixed blessing. Sarton is a superb poet, as 
the volume of her Collected Poems makes clear. 
Her novels have been uneven, though Anger, 
published last year, has been generally __ _ 
well-received. But it is the autobiographical 
writing that has sustained and increased her 
recognition as a literary figure with links to 
American and European poets and novelists 
( most notably Elizabeth Bowen and Virginia 
Woolf). Sarton, however, has always insisted 
that the journals are not the creative works 
she wants to be known for, rather than the 
poetry or fiction--yet they are. 

Readers who have become intimates of Sar-
ton's life and the people around her (even in 
the sketches of I knew a Phoenix and the por-
traits of A World of Light), and who have come 
to know her as a woman living as a "solitude," 
as much as poet or novelist, look forward to 
the next phase of Sarton's life, whatever it 
brings. 

Sarton's journals have told several stories 
over the years, first of the daily joys and 
crises of a woman living alone and growing 
through middle age. But Sarton is also the 
daughter of Europeans who brought the infant 
May to America where she grew between two 
cultures--the lost world of her parents and 
the world of her homeland. Sarton's life has 
been formed equally by both, particularly in 
the period of young adulthood she spent in 
France and England, a time when she began 
writing and was drawn into the circle of Bowen 
and Woolf. Her English-Belgian heritage has 
framed her life as a writer, and the journals 
trace this story too of cross-cultural ties. 
Throughout the volumes Sarton also writes 
freely of her homosexuality, and now in At 
Seventy of love and its implications in Qla 
age. 

There are no great crises in the seventieth 
year, however, no depths of despair as re-
counted before, but no wholly new lessons 
either. Sarton's birthday brings with it much 
deserved recognition from friends, readers, 
and academics alike. The year includes numer-
ous public appearances before appreciative 
audiences, private celebrations with life-long 
friends, and the publication of the first col-
lection of scholarship on Sarton's work. But 
in playing the role of celebrated writer, Sar-
ton's time and creative energy are sapped by 
the demands of this attention. 

The frustrations that keep her from writing 
more, and from working in her beloved garden, 
show in brief comments throughout At Seventy; 
they can only touch lightly the larger sub-
jects the earlier journals had plumbed deeply: 

I had a marlevous v1s1on as I looked 
back at the house, over the starry 
foreground of daisies, to wind moving 
through long grasses, that elusive 
wave on wave of ripply motion, 
impossible to capture, though I have 
tried to do it again and again in a 
poem, and once almost succeeded--in 
"June Wind." The field is at its most 
seductive now before it is cut. 

At Seventb is not centered on poetic vision, 
however, ut on the daily routines of the 
writer as public figure. 



To say this volume fails to match the power 
of the earlier works is fair, but it is an 
important work that reflects the comparative 
tranquility of Sarton's mature years, appreci-
ated after the furies of the decade or so pre-
ceeding. To read it in this light is to un-
derstand how the seemingly small details of 
Sarton's days fit into a larger picture of the 
woman coping with the demands of life as an 
appreciated and secure writer still at odds 
with her creativity. A new love develops this 
year, and with it comes a burst of poems 
(Sarton admits she needs "someone to focus the 
world for me again and to hold time still"), 
but she realizes her attraction will not be 
reciprocated or consummated: "So there are 
some changes at seventy that mean old age." 

And she is still quite careful, as she had 
been in the earlier works, to broach the sub-
ject of her homosexuality openly. She is 

proud to say, "I begin to understand, also, 
why I have been of use, have, perhaps, made 
some harrassed and depressed people feel a 
little safer, more able to accept and honor 
their lives." 

Sarton's journals have made her so acces-
sible a figure--as woman, writer, lesbian, and 
now senior--that it is difficult to separate 
interest in her as a person from interest in 
her work. If At Seventy appears to the new 
reader to be too quiet a book by itself, too 
slight in its discoveries, or too mild in its 
daily dramas, perhaps the reader will go back 
to the beginning of the story in 1968 and read 
through the Sarton years to meet her again on 
this birthday morning, about to embark on 
another year's journey, and read here the 
deeper joys of life when (as Sarton says at 
the close), "Things fall into place." 

Radical Feminists of Heterodoxy: Greenwich Village, 1912-1940. By Judith 
Schwarz. 
Lebanon, N.H.: New Victor ia Publishers, 1982. 

Alden Waitt, Ohio University, Women's Studies 

Judith Schwarz's Radical Feminists of 
Heterodoxy: Greenwich Village, 1912-1940 is a 
moving, informative contribution to women's 
studies. It focuses on a period of energetic 
activity and change for women--the Progressive 
Era and the years following it--as it was ex-
perienced by a diverse group of women, all of 
whom belonged to Greenwich Village's Hetero-
doxy Club. The women, who met every two 
weeks for "Saturday lunch," included social-
ists, members of the Daughters of the American 
Revolution, social reformers, authors, motion 
picture script writers, actresses, stock-
brokers, and settlement house workers. Al-
though Schwarz's study is based heavily on the 
"Heterodoxy to Marie" photograph album pre-
sented in 1920 to the club's founder, Marie 
Jenney Howe, it also relies on secondary 
sources--letters, novels, and other works by 
Heterodoxy members. 

Howe, an ardent feminist and biographer of 
·George Sand, founded the club for "unorthodox 

women," which came to include, at one time or 
another, sixty "women who did things and did 
them openly," in Mabel Dodge Luhan's words. 
Presenting anecdotes, cartoons, and quotations 
by and about Heterodites, Schwarz also pro-
vides numerous tantalizing photographs that 
accompany her warm, lively narrative of the 
women and the times in which they lived. The 
appendixes consist of short descriptions of 
the members (in some cases, only a birth or 
death date has been determined, which suggests 
a need for further attention on the part of 
women's studies scholars); a parody by club 
member Florence Guy Woolston entitled "Mar-
riage Customs and Taboo among the Early 
Heterodites"; a tongue-in-cheek essay, "An 
Anti-Suffrage Monologue" by Marie Jenney Howe; 
and a somewhat abbreviated and selected bib-
liography. 

The members of the club apparently took a 
great deal of pride in their "~-cohesive 
personalities and unusual range of interests," 



welcoming and appreciating the excitement 
generated by members' interaction with each 
other. Conventionally married women, free 
love advocates, lesbians ( some of whom were 
involved in long-term relationships with women 
within and outside of Heterodoxy), single and 
divorced women met together for nearly thirty 
years. All the women were fervently women-
identified and cherished the strong bonds 
formed within the group; many recorded their 
commitment to Heterodoxy in letters and in 
memoirs written later. The only issue over 
which the club was strongly divided was paci-
fism versus participation in World War I, 
causing some members to leave the group. 

Many of the names are familiar: Dr. Sara 
Josephine Baker, Elizabeth Gurley Flynn, 
Charlotte Perkins Gilman, Zona Gale, Rheta 
Childe Dorr, Rose Pastor Stokes, Chrystal 
Eastman, and Henrietta Rodman. But Schwarz is 
to be commended for bringing to our attention 
lesser-known figures of the time as well, such 
as Stella Comen Ballantine, anarchist sympa-
thizer and Emma Goldman's niece; Katharine 
Anthony, biographer of famous women; Grace 
Nail Johnson, the one black member of Hetero-
doxy and organizer of the NAACP; Lou Rogers, 
radical political cartoonist; and Inez Hayes 
Irwin, co-founder of the National College 
Equal Suffrage League. The meetings consisted 
of debates, of speeches by visiting luminaries 
(such as Helen Keller and Margaret Sanger), 
and of "background talks" by various members 
about their lives--a practice suggested by 
Howe as a means of bringing the women closer 
together. In addition to this early con-
sciousness-raising, members were able to par-
ticipate in political networking ( member Fola 
La Folette was an actress and labor activitist 
and the daughter of Senator Robert La Folette, 
the Progressive party's presidential candidate 
in 1912) and to share experiences in Progres-
sive Era social activism--Elizabeth Irwin in 
her efforts in experimental education, Mary 
Heaton Vorse in her work in labor, and Susan 
Glaspell in her accomplishments in journalism 
and in the theatre. 

The activities of Heterodoxy members during 
and after the war are alluded to briefly in 
Radical Feminists of Heterodoxy; few new mem-

bers seemed to have joined after the twenties, 
but the club apparently met until the late 
thirties. For many Heterodites, the wish of 
suffragist, lecturer, and Persian art expert 
Myran Louise Grant that members would enjoy 
"elderly winters of rashness, recklessnes, and 
a certain splendor of generosity" would come 
true, as they aged. Many had been sustained 
through personal heartbreak, economic hard-
ships, and politically troubled times by the 
support of Heterodoxy members. In the preface 
to the club album presented to Howe, the women 
voiced their hopes for the group: 

The real Heterodoxy is a warm and 
friendly and staunch spirit, in which 
our conglomerate personalities all have 
a share, while yours alone is the spell 
which always avails to evoke and sustain 
it. It is easier to experience than to 
analyze, and perhaps no better 
definition can be given than the words 
of Antigone: "it is the aim of women 
not to hate, but to love one another." 
To realize the spirit of these words is 
one of the emotional treasures of life 
which all women desire, many of them 
fear, some of them seek, and a few of 
them find. We owe it chiefly to you 
that we may count ourselves among the 
fortunate finders. Like Lysistratam 
Aspasia and Sappho, you have "started 
something" which, though perhaps less 
historic, is no less real. 

Schwarz suggests that Heterodoxy, which 
never experienced a gay-straight split and 
seemed easily to embrace women from such 
different personal, professional, and poli-
tical backgrounds, provided a radical en-
vironment for the women of the Freudian gen-
eration. Women's friendships, so important in 
this band of "willful" and highly individual-
istic women, were given a primacy and value 
that, for many, increased as the women grew 
older. Again, from the preface to the Heter-
doxy album: "What a seamless shining robe the 
shuttle of Heterodoxy, moving through the warp 
and woof of us, has been weaving through these 
years, the garment of comradeship and loyalty, 
courage and charity, trust and faith and 
love." 



The Proper Lady and the Woman Writer: Ideology as Style in the Works of Mary 
Wollstonecraft, Mary Shelley, and Jane Austen. By Mary Poovey. 
Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1984. 

Joan E. Piurek, University of the District of Columbia, Department of English 

Feminist critics, including Mary Poovey, owe a 
huge debt to Sandra Gilbert's and Susan Gubar's 
study, The Madwoman in the Attic: The Woman 
Writer and the Nineteenth-Century Literary 
Imagination, with its detailed observation of 
the various means nineteenth-century women 
authors employ to resist artistic, social, and 
cultural prescription. Gilbert and Gubar 
focus on how women writers "manag[e] the dif-
ficult task of achieving female literary auth-
ority by simultaneously conforming to and sub-
verting patriarchal literary standards" 
( p. 73). Similarly, Mary Poovey's The Proper 
Lady and the Woman Writer examines the con-
flict between expression and containment which 
lies at the heart of so many female texts. 
She grounds her study, however, not in the 
archetypal self, but in the specificity of so-
cio-historical factors as she examines one 
aspect of what she considers an ideological 
constraint upon female writers' social and 
artistic experience--the ideal of propriety, 
a whole complex of social and internalized 
values about female conduct. While Poovey's 
study enhances an understanding of the gender 
of literary style, her use of the term pro-
priety is often vague and arbitrary, which 
becomes especially apparent in her discussion 
of Austen, a point to be taken up later. 

Throughout her text, Poovey uses the theo-
retical framework of such critics as Terry 
Eagleton and Frederic Jameson, whose own work 
is filtered through that of Karl Marx. The 
concept of ideology, therefore, assumes the 
precise Althusserian sense of the "lived 
relations" governing people and their world. 
As "symbolic resolutions of real political and 
social contradiction," the literary text, of 
necessity, itself ideological, imposes bound-
aries around self-recognition and textual 
resolution . 1 

For Poovey, the code of female propriety, 
which she believes burgeoned in the eighteenth 
century, had a phenomenal impact on women 
writers. By studying the contradictions that 
appear in women's fiction on both the thematic 
and formal levels, one can "reproduc[e] the 
ideological configuration that protected [the] 
bourgeois society" which produced and re-

sponded to the novel (p. 16). Female sexual-
ity, for example, is seen ambivalently, for 
propriety defines women in terms of sexuality 
yet simultaneously demands repression of 
desire ( p 110). Poovey analyzes most cor-
rectly how this control of female sexuality is 
linked to women's position "as both represent-
atives and guarantors of property." Women 
became "crucial pawns in the struggle of 
landed wealth," as impoverished aristocrats 
married beneath themselves into merchant 
middle-class families (p. 111). The middle-
class notion of Romantic love, which itself 
reflects the split between the personal and 
social in bourgeois society, was "compensatory 
gratification" for the inequities of woman's 
subordinate position (p. 240). 

The three writers Poovey chooses to 
discuss--Mary Wollstonecraft, Mary Shelley, 
and Jane Austen--all reproduce in their works 
the paradox of propriety as enacted in their 
own lives. Each writer's artistic strategy, 
however, accommodates desire in a different 
way. Thus, Mary Wollstonecraft's attempt to 
critique the norms of female behavior is un-
dermined by her identification with those 
norms. Although she shows how female sexual-
ity is defined by bourgeois institutions, in 
particular, marriage, she herself cannot en-
vision autonomous female desire so that her 
critical purpose--to assert change in woman's 
economic, social, and political dependencies--
is defused. This tension between political 
judgment and adherence to the paradigm of ro-
mantic idealism is best seen, Poovey indi-
cates, in Wollstonecraft's use of rhetoric and 
self-dramatization whereby she distances her-
self from her subject matter. At other times, 
however, her voice collapses into the romantic 
longing of her central character. Thus, in 
Maria, or the Wrongs of Woman it is often dif-
ficult to distinguish between the author's 
ironic voice and her personal sympathy and 
attachment to indvidualistic values. 

In contrast with what Poovev calls 
Wollstonecraft's "offensive" posture, Mary 



Shelley's "defensive" strategy is to assume a 
mask whereby she can pretend to be the Proper 
Lady while all the time examining the female 
imagination's attraction to self-assertion. 
"Divided by her conflicting desires for self-
assertive originality and conventional self-
effacement," Shelley exploits the "artifice of 
propriety" (p. 144). For example, Franken-
stein's use of a multiple or relational point 
of view, allowing Shelley to fragment herself 
among the various characters, frees her "from 
having to take a single, definitive position 
on her unladylike subject" (p. 131). 

It is finally, though, in her discussion of 
Jane Austen that Poovey demonstrates both the 
central weakness of her use of the term code 
of propriety and the essential flaw in most 
ideological criticism. Although she claims 
that the writers she discusses were able "to 
accommodate their creative energies to the im-
peratives of propriety sufficiently to explore 
the possibility for self-expression that ex-
isted in their time," she simultaneously 
faults these writers for an ideological re-
fusal to carry their criticism to its logical 
conclusion, the call for social change ( p. 
243). Thus, a circular argument develops 
which never precisely defines the code of pro-
priety. Taking its existence for granted, 
Poovey never questions whether the middle 
class constructs or reflects behavioral codes 
inherited from the class it wishes to emulate. 

Poovey's argument is that Austen uses pro;.. 
priety as a means to reconcile the opposfng 
claims of individualism and authoritarian 
hierarchy. But it is unclear whether propri-
ety means moral principle, social convention, 
realistic necessity, or even traditional pa-

1Frederick Jameson, The Political Unconscious: 
Narrative as a Socially Symbolic Act (Ithaca: 
Cornell University Press, 1981), p. 80. 

ternalism. To say, as Poovey does, that 
Austen, like Shelley, "wants to convince the 
reader that female nature is simply inexplic-
able and that propriety must restrain it," is 
to misread Austen so as to accommodate her to 
one's theoretical presuppositions. Austen's 
satiric critique of social manners transfig-
ures her commonplace endings in much the same 
way that Muriel Spark's The Prime of Miss Jean 
Brodie elevates to profundity the ordinariness 
of her two central female characters. Austen 
may bang the curtain down on comic complexi-
ties as hard as Shakespeare did (as no doubt 
she was influenced by him), but she never 
"dismisses the anlaysis of society that 
realism might imply," nor does she embrace 
"the idealism of romance" ( p. 193). For 
Austen, realism and romance are fundmentally 
intertwined. Rather than "harness romanticism 
to her realism," each is coupled, by Austen, 
to the other as inseparable, if paradoxical, 
complement. Romanticism functions often, 
then, as a means of both self-denial and 
self-preservation; it is a prism through which 
her fiction must be read, not an artistic 
failing. 

Although Poovey concludes that ideology 
does not "determine" the three writers' works, 
her stress is, ultimately, on "accommodation," 
not on tranformation, and we are left with the 
impression of unrealized potential. (And this 
may be an inherent problem of ideological 
criticism whose theoretic assumption is that 
art is "compensatory" in its attempt to re-
solve real social and political problems on an 
aesthetic level.) The real effect of the 
works of all three writers is, however, one of 
potential realized through the exploration of 
doubtful patriarchal assumptions. 
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